

KINGDOM OF GOD STUDENT GUIDE



Lesson 2: Kingdom Values Worksheet

Value	Scripture	Our Culture/ Tradition	God's Kingdom
How should leaders behave	Matthew 20:25-28	The people serve the leaders. The leaders tell the people what to do.	Leaders serve people
How we should as a husband	Colossians 3:19 1 Peter 3:7 Ephesians 5:25, 28, 33		
How we should act as a wife	Genesis 2:18 Ephesians 5:22-24, 33		
How we should treat children	Psalm 127:3 Ephesians 6:4		
How to treat people	Matthew 22:36-40 Luke 10:25-37		
How to treat enemies	Luke 6:27-31		
Our attitude to work	Colossians 3:22-4:1 Ephesians 6:7-8		
Our attitude to the environment	Psalm 24:1 Genesis 1:28-30 Genesis 2:15		
The most important thing	Matthew 6:25-34 Matthew 22:36-40		
Our attitude to death and dying	John 11:25-26 Hebrews 2:14-15 Revelation 1:17-18		
Our attitude to suffering	Luke 6:22-23 2 Corinthians 1:8-11		

Lesson 3: Biblical Understanding of Work

God Intends for Us to Work Diligently

What are some reasons to work? Read the following verses and any ideas you have so far from this lesson.

- 1 Thessalonians 4:11-12
- 1 Timothy 5:8
- Ephesians 4:28

Brother Lawrence

- If you met Brother Lawrence during these ten years, what advice would you have given him?
- Do you think Brother Lawrence's work in the kitchen was less important than the praying of the monks in the chapel?
- Read the following verses and think how they apply to this situation:
 - o 1 Corinthians 10:31
 - o Colossians 3:23

God Cares About How We Do Our Work

Look at the following verses. What do these verses teach us about work? Summarize the main idea in one sentence.

- 2 Thessalonians 3:10-12
- Proverbs 10:4
- Proverbs 19:15
- Proverbs 21:25

What do you think this verse teaches us about how we should do work?

Colossians 3:23

Lesson 4: The Kingdom on Earth

Read Acts 2:42-47	and Acts 4:32-35.
-------------------	-------------------

ead A	Acts 2:42-47 and Acts 4:32-35.
1.	What did the new believers do?
2.	Are the spiritual or physical things?
3.	What was the result?
Э.	what was the result:
4.	What results should we see in our communities when we have fellowship like the early

Lesson 5: Mrs. Lee Stories

Story 1 – Mrs. Lee and the flower garden

In her area, there was a poor family with two children. Both mother and father were unemployed. Mrs. Lee stopped by to visit and noticed there was a small piece of land with soil in front of their home. 'Why don't you plant some flowers?' she asked. 'You can make your home more beautiful and also sell them in the market nearby.'

The mother in this family did just that and began taking the flowers she grew to the market where she sold them. She soon found that buyers were asking for other types of flowers as well, but she only had a small piece of land and couldn't plant any other types. This mother, however, began purchasing flowers from other growers and selling them, alongside hers, for a profit. Now that she had a small space in the market to sell her flowers, she thought to herself, 'I could sell other things as well!' She wakes up early every morning to buy bananas and coconuts to sell at the market at her flower stand.

Story 2 – Mrs. Lee and the sweet potatoes

Another family that needed help wanted to work but didn't know what to do and didn't have any special skills. They did work as daily labourers, but they often weren't able to find work. Mrs. Lee could see that this family was hard working and really did want to work, so she went to visit another family in the church that were sweet potato farmers. She asked them whether sweet potato farming was profitable, if there was a good market, and what supplies are needed to start sweet potato farming.

When she learned that it was a good job, she explained to the family that God has called us to love our neighbours and look after the poor. She asked them if they would be willing to teach the poor family how to be sweet potato farmers. They agreed. Mrs. Lee introduced the two families. The poor family was excited that now they would be able to do something, and they quickly went and rented a small piece of land and everything that was necessary to start. At the end of the year, they had a good harvest and were able to pay the rent on the land, the money for the seed, and still have a good profit for the family.

Story 3 – Mrs. Lee and family reconciliation

The third family Mrs. Lee wanted to help had been separated from their parents. The parents believed that their son and his family were useless and wouldn't amount to anything. Mrs. Lee met with the family to try and reconcile the two sides. Mrs. Lee guaranteed that she would meet regularly with the family and help them to improve their lives if the parents were willing to accept the family back and help them a little. As a result, the parents decided to trust their son again and decided to loan him some money so he could start a scrap metal business. He now buys old, used things which are made of iron and sells them to the local recycling shop. Now he is able to support his family and feels like he has dignity.

Mrs. Lee Stories Discussion Questions

1.	What did Mrs. Lee do for each of the families?
2.	What was the result of Mrs. Lee's actions?
3.	What would have happened if Mrs. Lee had just given money or food to each of these people?
4.	If Mrs. Lee had given them money each week for two years and then stopped, do you think that their lives would have improved as much as they did?
5.	What is the difference between helping with money and the way that Mrs. Lee helped?
6.	Imagine if many of us started acting like Mrs. Lee—visiting families and listening, looking and trying to understand their problems, and then looking for solutions. What would be the impact on your community?
A Family	'In Need
Imagine there is a family that lives near your church. The husband is usually gone, but once every month or two he returns for a few days and brings back a little money for the family. The wife looks after their three children and none of them attend school. Usually, the children are running around barefoot and wearing very old clothes. Their house is extremely run down and leaks terribly in the rain. Sometimes the children can be heard crying because they are hungry.	
• W	hat are some of the needs this family has?
• W	hat is a way that you could help by being like Mrs. Lee to this family?

Lesson 5: One Family's Impact

One Christian Family Makes a Difference

This is the story of how one Christian family helped to build God's Kingdom in a non-Christian village. The village was located in the Himalayan mountains. A few kilometers away from the village was a tea plantation. This provided the main work for the people in the village. However, the wages were so low that the people struggled to survive even with a job.

The village was made up of about twenty-five run-down, poorly-constructed, wood homes with tin roofs. There were no latrines in the village. Because it was so high up the mountain, it was very cold; however, the children were barefoot and had swollen stomachs.

Each house was on a small plot of land. The cooking was done in a separate little smoke-filled cooking shack over an open fire, with the pot balanced on three stones. There were a few chickens running in and out of the houses, and the compounds were dirty.

The nearest school was two kilometres away. It was too far for the children to walk daily, and they had work to do around the home. Therefore, most of the children did not attend school. Many adults could not read or write. Therefore, they were always being taken advantage of by those in other villages who could.

There were very few gardens because the nearest water was a reservoir two kilometres away. It was hard enough to bring water for drinking and washing, let alone for watering gardens. There once was a pipeline from this reservoir, but it no longer worked, and the people hadn't done anything about getting it repaired.

Rain was sporadic except for the one growing season when there was normally enough rain to get their main crop of rice. There was not enough room or time to raise vegetables. If they were lucky, they could harvest enough rice to get them through until the next harvest.

The people were Hindu, therefore they worshipped many different gods. There are over one million gods, which Hindus must appease and worship. The village had many little idols to the Hindu gods. Each time the villagers ate, they would drop some food on the ground for the wandering spirits.

There was a sense of defeat and hopelessness. Their only hope was that maybe in the next life they would be reincarnated into a better situation. But there was also the chance that, if they made the gods unhappy, they could be reincarnated as a rat or a dog. They felt trapped, with no way out and no way to better themselves.

Lepcha was an evangelist who moved to this area. He studied to learn the basics about helping others improve their health in a one-month course. Once he completed the course, he moved with his family to the village so they could live there to help their neighbours by sharing what they had learned. They had a very clean compound with a cooking house that had a raised fireplace, which made cooking easier and used less firewood. They had a small coop to keep their chickens. They planted a small vegetable garden, which improved their children's nutrition. They had an outside latrine, and their children didn't have worms or diarrhoea as often as other children in the village.

Lepcha installed gutters on the tin roof of his house and placed rain collection barrels under them to collect water when the sporadic rains came. Others copied this idea and, now when it rains, they too have water.

Lepcha then got the people in the community to work together to lay a pipeline from the reservoir to the village, and now the villagers have plenty of water, even enough to water their new vegetable gardens. Many of the people have copied the chicken houses and have built latrines that don't smell or have flies.

When Lepcha's family arrived, they began to teach adults and children who wanted to learn how to read and write. They started by teaching children and teenagers how to read. Today, the village has its own school for children up through fourth grade.

Today there is a small church building because now twenty-three of the twenty-five families have a personal relationship with Christ. All of this is because this one family shared Christ with their words and their deeds.

The people have a sense of accomplishment, and they see that they can live healthy lives because one family cared enough to come and share their life with them.

This same story is being told time after time in villages in northern India and eastern Nepal. Today the same things are happening in 120 villages in the area. People's lives are changed physically. But the villages are also being changed spiritually as 107 home fellowships have been started, with the largest twelve having 200 members.

- What were some of the changes that Lepcha brought to the community? Look again at the story and make a list under the headings social, spiritual, mental and physical.
- How did he bring these changes? Who did he start with?
- How is the community different because of Lepcha?
- How can you be like Lepcha in your community?

Lesson 6: God's Wisdom

Read 1 Kings 3:7-14.				
What did Solomon ask for?				
What was God's reaction?				
Read James 1:5.				
What does James tell us to ask for?				
 How does God respond according to James? 				
Read Psalm 81:11-16.				
What did the people of Israel fail to do?				
What would God have done if they had listened				

• How does God describe His ways and His thoughts?

What can we learn from all of these verses?

Lesson 6: God's Multiplication Bible Stories

David & Goliath

The Philistine and Israelites were at battle. The Philistines sent a giant named Goliath into battle and declared that the Israelites had to send someone to fight him. If that person won, then the

,
Philistines would lose the war and leave Israel. If Goliath won, then the Israelites would lose the war
and become slaves to the Philistines. David was too young to go to battle, but when he heard
Goliath mocking God he volunteered to fight.
Read 1 Samuel 17:3249.
What did David do?



• Do you think this would have happened if David hadn't gone to fight?

Elisha and the Widow

Read 2 Kings 4:1-7.

- What was the situation of the widow?
- What did she do?
- What did God do?
- What was the result?

Jericho

Read Joshua 6:1-5, 12-14, 15-17, 20.

- What did God show them to do?
- What did they do?
- What was the result?

Naaman

This is the story of Naaman. He was the commander of the army of Syria—a very powerful man. However, he had leprosy and heard that in Israel there was a prophet that could heal him. So he went to meet Elisha the prophet.

Read 2 Kings 5:9-14.

- What did Elisha tell him to do?
- What was Naaman's reaction?
- What happened when Naaman obeyed?

Lesson 8: Acts of Love Planning Steps

Step 1: Pray

The first thing to do is to pray. Take time now to pray. Ask God to show you what you should do for your Act of Love. Make sure you take a few minutes of silence to listen to God.

Step 2: Select an activity

As a group, decide what you could do as an Act of Love. Did God give any inspiration? If anyone has any ideas of what would make a good Act of Love, ask them to share. Also look at some of the ideas that you listed in lesson 5: God wants the church to help and Lesson 6: What are some needs we can help with. Together, agree on what you feel God is leading you to do.

Once you have selected a topic, make sure it is something that you can do in just one day. Some groups choose something too big. Keep thinking until you have something you can do in one day, using local resources, and involving as many people as possible.

- Does it show love?
- Is it small and simple?
- Can it be done using resources you have available?
- Does it involve as many people as possible?

Step 3: Prepare a plan

Discuss the following questions. If possible, have someone record the answers so that you don't forget.

- What are you going to do?
- What resources do you need? Where will you get those things? Who will get them?
- Who are you going to help?
- Who is going to participate in helping? Who will invite everyone?
- What date are you going to do it?

Step 4: Pray

Once you have finished writing the plan, take time to pray again. Ask God to help you complete the project and to multiply the results. Pray that His name may be glorified. During the next week or two, while you are preparing for your project, you should be praying that God will help you with the project.

Step 5: Do the project

The next step is to do the project that you planned. Start the day with prayer and dedicate your efforts to God. Remember that you are doing this project to demonstrate God's love to your community. Try to maintain an attitude that matches this goal.

Step 7: Evaluate and Report

The final step is to report and evaluate. Why do we need to evaluate? Because it helps us to learn. We can think about what we did well and what we can do to improve next time. It doesn't need to be a long process; you can just take a few minutes to discuss these questions:

- What went well?
- What didn't go well?
- What improvements could you make to the plan?
- Was the response as you intended? If not, why not?
- Was God glorified?